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This Bulletin sets out some current developments in Australia and overseas.  Read on to know more about:

CAMPAIGNS AND ADVOCACY

*  SPECIAL FEATURE - Longgrass Association - Freedom to Sleep and CD Launch –      

    Darwin - 7 November 2003 - Request for Support

*  Reform of Fines Enforcement System in Victoria – PILCH Homeless Persons’ Legal      

    Clinic, Youthlaw and West Heidelberg Legal Service – Report  - Victoria - August 
    2003 

*  Boarders and Lodgers Action Group Campaign Launch - International Tenants Day -      

    NSW - 7 October 2003

*  Equal Opportunity Housing Inquiry into Discrimination against Aboriginal Public 
    Housing Tenants – Western Australia 

PROGRAMS AND EVENTS

*  Queensland Homeless Persons’ Legal Clinic – Brisbane - Profile

*  Homeless Persons’ Legal Services Meeting - 2nd National Pro Bono Conference -   

    Sydney - 22 October 2003

PUBLICATIONS AND RESEARCH

*  Council to Homeless Person’s Youthlink – E-List and Bulletin – You are invited to 
    Join

*  PILCH Homeless Persons’ Legal Clinic - Melbourne - Street Rights Edition No 3

*  National Perspectives on Housing Rights – Scott Leckie (Ed) – April 2003

*  2003 Report on ‘Illegal to be Homeless: The Criminalisation of Homelessness in the     

    United States’ – National Homeless Civil Rights Organising Project – August 2003

***********************************************************************

CAMPAIGNS AND ADVOCACY

* SPECIAL FEATURE – Long grass Association holds 3rd Annual Freedom to Sleep - Darwin - 7 November 2003 – Request for Support 

The 'Longgrass Association' is an informal support and human rights advocate network made up of people camping out in Darwin, their family and friends.  The Association was formed as a response to concerns about the harassment, racism and human rights abuses experienced by people living in the longgrass. This year has been spurred by a media and government campaign to clear public spaces of homeless people.  Darwin City Council has two by-laws that are enforced against longgrass people.  By-law 103 makes it an offence to sleep in a public place between sunset and sunrise.  By-law 100 allows the Council to seize people’s belongings when they are left unattended.   The NT Police are also involved in 'moving people on'.  Whilst there are important efforts to expand the availability of  appropriate accommodation, in many cases, people have no where to go.  The Northern Territory has the highest rates of homelessness in Australia.

The Longgrass Association is a non-profit, unincorporated, unfunded organisation and is operated solely by the work of volunteers.  By being so, they aim to maintain a creative, independent voice by which the stories of longgrass people can be heard.  

Past Activities

The Longgrass Association has been using a range of ways to promote the human rights of longgrass people. Earlier this year, an 'unauthorised' Public Art Exhibition was organised in the Darwin Mall (see attached photograph).  The Exhibition attracted great interest until it was painted over five days after installation.

In 2002, the Longgrass Association made a formal complaint of race discrimination to the Australian Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission against the Darwin City Council about its by-laws.  The Council rejected any change or compromise to the by-laws.  HREOC terminated the complaint so that it could proceed to the Federal Court.  Unfortunately, the Longgrass Association was unable to fund the pursuit of the complaint in the Federal Court and it had to be withdrawn. 

See the attached photo of Johnny Balaiya (standing) and members of his camp taken last week, October 2003.

Johnny is involved in the Association and is the applicant in a complaint currently before the Anti-Discrimination Commission in the Northern Territory.  His complaint is that the Northern Territory Government’s Public Housing Program indirectly discriminated against him by unreasonably failing to accommodate his special needs as an indigenous person. One of the reasons that people live in the longgrass is that the available public housing stock is not suitable for many indigenous families, particularly in light of cultural obligations to welcome and accommodate extended family. 

Next Events

The 2003 Freedom to Sleep is an annual event to highlight the situation faced by longgrass people, including the fact that it is unlawful in Darwin to fall asleep in public between sunset and sunrise. It is an outdoor event at Parliament House, starting with a press conference followed by the concert featuring music artists from the Longgrass Live CD, a comedy opera, free BBQ and more. Every year, people bring their swag and camp at Parliament House. 

The Longgrass Live CD is a project of the Longgrass Association and was inspired by the 2002 Freedom to Sleep concert.  The CD project received some funding from the NT Government and is now in post production stage, with a view to being launched at the 2003 Freedom to Sleep.  The CD involves sixteen original songs from 12 Territory based original song writers, 10 songs of which have never been previously recorded by artists who have or are living in the longgrass. The CD celebrates and informs about the lifestyle.  The CD hopes to draw national attention to the treatment of people in and around Darwin.

You can support the 2003 Freedom to Sleep and Longgrass Live CD Launch.  The 2003 Freedom to Sleep will be held on 7 November 2003. The Association needs funding to:

- print Freedom to Sleep Posters $350

- Hire PA System $520

- Purchase tapes for Live recording $110

Your contribution, no matter how small would be much appreciated.  You can make cheques payable to Asia Pacific Support Collective and send to 31 Woods Street, Darwin, NT, 0801 or deposit funds to: Westpac Account Name Asia Pacific Support Collective BSB 035302 Account No 228959.  Please email Stella Simmering at <stella@dcls.org.au> to let her know of your support. 

* Reform of Fines Enforcement System in Victoria – PILCH Homeless Persons’ Legal Clinic, Youthlaw and West Heidelberg Legal Service - Report - Victoria - August 2003 

A coalition of legal advocacy groups in Victoria has presented a law reform submission to the Victorian Attorney General calling for reforms to the Fines Enforcement System particularly regarding its impact on people experiencing homelessness, and other disadvantage.  The submission recommends that people should receive appropriate social services to address the underlying causes of so-called 'offending behaviours'. This is a far more appropriate and constructive response than fining people for such behaviours. 

For a copy of the submission, go to http://www.pilch.org.au/html/getFile.asp?table=tbl_TCA_Article_Files&field=image&id=219
* Boarders and Lodgers Action Group (BLAG) Campaign Launch –International Tenants Day - New South Wales - 7 October 2003

The campaign to secure legal rights for boarders and lodgers in NSW was formally launched on the 7 October 2003 on International Tenants Day.  Download the Campaign Kit from the Tenants Union of New South Wales at http://www.tenants.org.au/policy/newsmedia/media_releases/20030930_blag55.html. 

* Equal Opportunity Housing Inquiry into Discrimination against Aboriginal Public Housing Tenants – Western Australia 

The Equal Opportunity Commission in Western Australia is undertaking a Public Housing Inquiry to investigate the WA Public Housing Program regarding policies and practices that may discriminate against Aboriginal tenants, contrary to the law.

The Inquiry’s terms of reference can be found on the EOC website at http://www.equalopportunity.wa.gov.au/.  

Formal submissions have been completed.  For a copy of the submission from the Tenants Advice Service go to http://www.taswa.org/pubs/pdf/JourneytoJustice.pdf.  It is understood that attendance in metropolitan and country town consultations has been strong.  Whilst the Inquiry is confined to Western Australia, the findings are likely to be of national significance in light of the similarities across the country regarding the provision of public housing, and the policies and practices about availability and suitability of housing stock, eligibility criteria, lease conditions, and eviction procedures. 

********************************************************************

PROGRAMS AND EVENTS

* Queensland Homeless Persons’ Legal Clinic – Brisbane – Profile

The QPILCH Homeless Persons’ Legal Clinic was launched by the Queensland Attorney General in December 2002, operating at six locations across Brisbane, including Mission Australia Community Café; Red Cross Youth Night Café; Ozcare Homeless Men’s Hostel (formerly St Vincent’s Community Services); Salvation Army, Pindari Homeless Men’s Hostel; Wesley Mission Brisbane Emergency Relief Service; and 4AAA Kurilpa Kiosk.

The Clinic has since assisted over 175 people who are homeless or at risk of homelessness to date to a value (at commercial rates) of over $200,000, supported by lawyers from national and local firms, including Allens Arthur Robinson, Blake Dawson Waldron, Clayton Utz, Freehills, Gilshenan & Luton, Hopgood Ganim, Mallesons Stephen Jaques, McCullough Robertson, McInnes Wilson, Minter Ellison and MurphySchmidt.

The Clinic has been actively involved in law reform activities, including the Rights In Public Spaces Action Group seeking law reform to vagrancy legislation in Queensland. 

The Clinic recently completed its pilot and is now waiting on news from the Queensland Attorney General regarding whether or not ongoing funded is to be secured.  If you would like more information about the Clinic in Brisbane, please contact the Clinic Coordinator (07) 3012 9773 or projects@qpilch.org.au .

* Homeless Persons’ Legal Services Meeting - 2nd National Pro Bono Conference - Sydney - 22 October 2003

The 2nd National Pro Bono Conference is to be held in Sydney next week on 20 and 21 October 2003.  Taking advantage of this event, a special meeting is to be held amongst people who are involved in providing legal services to people who are homeless.  If you in going to be in Sydney and you are interested in attending the meeting on Wednesday, 22nd October 2003, Phil Lynch would love to hear from you.  Contact him at projects.pilch@vicbar.com.au or on 0438 776 433.

*************************************************************************

PUBLICATIONS AND RESEARCH

* Youthlink – E-List and Bulletin – You are invited to Join 

If you have a special interest in homelessness and youth issues, you may be interested in joining the Youthlink email list coordinated by the Youth Homelessness Policy Officer at the Council to Homeless Persons in Melbourne.  For more information, contact Meg Mundell on (03) 9419 8699 or email her at meg@chp.org.au to join.

* PILCH Homeless Persons Legal Clinic - Melbourne - Street Rights Edition No 3

Now available at http://www.pilch.org.au/html/getFile.asp?table=tbl_TCA_Article_Files&field=image&id=251
* National Perspectives on Housing Rights – Scott Leckie (Ed) – April 2003

This new publication is now available.  It provides comprehensive analysis of the law and policy frameworks regarding housing rights in a range of countries, including Australia.  

The text is edited by Scott Leckie, Executive Director of the international non-government organisation, Centre on Housing Rights and Evictions, based in Geneva. Go to www.cohre.org.au. The Australian chapter is contributed by Dr Annemarie Devereux, currently a Visiting Fellow at the Queensland University of Technology. 

Go to http://www.feantsa.org/news/flash/2003/housingrightsbookflyer1.pdf for details and encourage your library to purchase a copy. 

* 2003 Report on ‘Illegal to be Homeless: the Criminalisation of Homelessness in United the States’ – National Homeless Civil Rights Organising Project – August 2003

This report is the result of a survey of some 147 communities and 42 states in America regarding the extent to which people who are homeless are being criminalised because of their social status. According to the Report, Las Vegas, San Francisco, New York City, Los Angeles, and Atlanta have the worst records regarding legal regulation of homeless people.   California is the "meanest" state, followed by Florida. 

"Instead of the compassionate responses that communities have used to save lives in the past two decades, the common response to homelessness is to criminalize the victims through laws and ordinances that make illegal life-sustaining activities that people experiencing homelessness are forced to do in public," said Donald Whitehead, Executive Director of the National Coalition for the Homeless, who is himself formerly homeless: Sourced from http://www.nationalhomeless.org/civilrights/crim2003/.  Copies can be downloaded. 

